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GREATER ATTLEBORO-TAUNTON REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY





GATRA Executive Compensation Committee Meeting

May 6, 2015

The meeting was called to order at 1:05 pm in Taunton, MA by Joanne Moore, the Duxbury Representative.  Ms. Moore acted as Chair to conduct the meeting.
Those in attendance were:

Francis J. Gay, Administrator


Leland Ross, Plainville Rep.

Joanne Moore, Duxbury Rep.


Richard Leitch, Norton Rep.

Linda Hayes, Scituate Rep.


Jane Callahan, HR Alternatives
Stacy Forte, Admin Asst., GATRA
1. The minutes of the April 7, 2015 GATRA Executive Compensation Committee Meeting were distributed to the Members for review and approval.  

MOTION by Richard Leitch to approve the minutes of the April 7, 2015 GATRA Executive Compensation Committee Meeting as circulated.

SECONDED by Linda Hayes and passed by the Committee.

2.
Jane Callahan of HR Alternatives began by discussing the three items which they wish to cover today.  
l.
Review of the Performance Feedback and Goal Setting Process;
2.
Discuss and identify recommended FY2016 objectives for the Administrator position; and
3.
Summarize what the committee intends to present to the full Advisory Board as to the above items.

Review of the Performance Feedback & Goal Setting Process:  Ms. Callahan handed out the Administrator’s Position Description (requested at the last meeting) for review.    Mr. Leitch pointed out on the 3rd page that “Language Skills” in the subheading may not be appropriate.  After discussion, the Committee agreed it would be best to change it to “Communication Skills” and add a statement at the end “The ability to communicate effectively both verbally and in writing.”  

Ms. Moore asked who the Administrator reports to.  Ms. Callahan advised the Administrator reports to the Advisory Board.  The Administrator would complete the section under Supervisory Scope on the 3rd page and list the position titles which directly report to him.  

Mr. Ross asked about an organizational chart.   Mr. Gay stated that GATRA currently has an organizational chart which is being updated.  Ms. Callahan and he are looking at all the job descriptions of employees and trying to adapt everything into this Job Description format and also look at the whole structure.  We have brought in a new Chief Financial Officer and some positions have moved under him for direct reporting.

Ms. Callahan referred the members to two handouts which are a good reference in considering the next process which is the Performance Feedback and Goal Setting Process which the Advisory Board desires.  One is an outline of the suggested approach procedurally which is entitled Performance Feedback & Goal Setting Procedural Guidelines.  The second is a Discussion Guide (form format).  The reason she refers to it as a discussion guide, is because it is her opinion and observation that the objective of the process is an open dialogue, not the focus being the form.  With that in mind, she drafted the approach which focuses on the objective, like conducting a dialogue, and there are two things the dialogue should result in.  One would be the clear and mutual understanding of job expectations and the extent to which they are being met; and secondly, would be the identified objectives or areas of focus for the near term.  The Committee should review the suggested approach and discussion guide which is truly there to facilitate the dialogue approach.  
Ms. Callahan explained the reason the Committee is doing this is because the Advisory Board wishes to establish a process for setting annual performance for the administrator.  This was the impetus for all of this.  These guidelines and the accompanying discussion guide have been created to facilitate that process.  To ensure the dialogue is meaningful and productive, there is preparation in advance on both the Administrator’s part as well as the Committee.  
Mr. Ross asked if it was correct that the Committee had already recommended to the Advisory Board the establishment of this procedure but not the specifics.  And if so, who is establishing the process of establishing the goals?  Is it the Advisory Board or is it the Executive Compensation Committee?  Ms. Callahan stated it is the Executive Compensation Committee in concert with the Administrator and then the Committee will present it for approval to the Advisory Board.  
Ms. Callahan reviewed the Discussion Guide in detail and the timeframes.

Step 1:  Ms. Callahan explained that as a Committee you would be carrying out the conversation with the Administrator and concluding expectations are either met or not met, and if it is other, discussing why.  In that discussion the Committee would consider GATRA’s near or long term objectives, and based on those and on performance, what the Committee thinks the Administrator should focus on over the next 6 to 12 months.  
Step 2:  Now once you have this dialogue, the conclusion of that dialogue should again identify two things:  do we have a mutual understanding of the job expectations and the extent to which they are being met.  Then there is a mutual objective to what the new and long term objectives should be.  The fiscal year is what the Committee would be thinking about.  

Step 3:  It is incumbent upon the Administrator to provide updates typically twice a year if you are looking at a 12 month process.  Sometime in October/November the Administrator should reach back to the Committee to provide just a verbal update on the status of the objectives and progress towards accomplishment.  Mr. Ross stated it should be a continuing process, because if at any time or point something happens which should be attended to immediately, it should not wait for a scheduled appointment.

Ms. Callahan agreed with this, and at a minimum, the twice a year, October/November and again in February/March brings the objectives to the table again for a status update and progress.  It gives the Committee the opportunity to identify if the Administrator is not on track and why not, how much control is there and does the Administrator need to modify the objectives based on anything which may have significantly changed.  Mr. Ross stated that this makes sense because the February/March timeframe is when the Administrator has initial thoughts about the budget.  
Ms. Callahan stated again that the three step process is all she would recommend and the goal setting exercise.  The simpler the Committee keeps it the better it will be.  
Ms. Callahan feels this approach of trying this system for Fiscal Year 2016 is an excellent approach.  Ms. Callahan will gladly facilitate as much of it as you want her to and everyone will learn together what works, what does not work.  The Committee can retain the pieces which do work and tweek the pieces which are not working.  By the time you get to Fiscal Year 2017, it will be that much more appropriate and a process which makes sense.
Timeframe:  Ms. Callahan discussed with the Committee the timeline of this trial process.  Next we want to review the Fiscal Year 2016 objectives of the Administrator. Sometime before the beginning of Fiscal Year 2016, the Committee will take this to the Advisory Board, get all approved and/or edited, and then finalize it as signed, sealed and delivered by the Advisory Board.  This will bring us to July 1, 2015 and that is when we kickoff these objectives for the Administrator and in October/November the Committee should expect the Administrator to reach out to the Committee to touch base on these objectives, their status and the extent to which they are being accomplished.   In early March 2016, the Committee will start the feedback/dialogue process again and what you think the objectives should be for the following fiscal year and we go through the same exercise for Fiscal Year 2017.
Mr. Ross asked if Mr. Gay envisions having this on the Agenda for the next Advisory Board meeting.  Mr. Gay stated that as long as the Committee feels they are ready to do so, we can present it.  Mr. Ross stated that the Committee needs to have this ready to put in the package for the next Advisory Board.  Ms. Moore stated that they had already talked about the 6% increase at our last meeting and that will be in the budget presented in the next Advisory Board Meeting. 

Ms. Callahan asked the Committee if they are comfortable with the process as reviewed here today with the few minor edits to present to the Advisory Board.  The Committee felt they were ready to present this to the Board.

MOTION by Leland Ross to adopt the Performance Feedback & Goal Setting process with the edits made here today. 

SECONDED by Richard Leitch and passed by the Committee.
ADMINISTRATOR OBJECTIVES:  Ms. Callahan explained the 3 suggested objectives were proposed by the Administrator.  It would make sense for him to propose objectives to this Committee.  I don’t know if this committee has had the time to think about what objectives you would propose absent this but you may want to marry those if you do.  
Objective 1:  Mr. Leitch asked about the objective regarding reducing checks and moving to electronic payments.  Mr. Gay briefly described the process which is done now and explained who is reviewing invoices for accuracy.  Mr. Leitch asked what percentage of Mr. Gay’s time is spent on reviewing invoices and checks?  Mr. Gay stated that it is about 10%.

Ms. Callahan asked when Mr. Gay talks about the overall efficiencies of these processes to articulate what you envision being done differently when things are more efficient.  Mr. Gay explained that GATRA has two different systems.  $35 million dollars of our budget is the HST Brokerage Operation.  With that each month 60+ vendors submit invoices for the work they have done through the Brokerage.  What I am asking our staff to look at right now, is how the flow of all of our financial system is working.  Due to the fact that the CFO, Dan Burgess, is new to the whole Brokerage piece and it takes up a lot of everybody’s time, Dan and I in the process of understanding where we can see automating certain pieces of it in our financial system.  As to the check side of this, right now we are cutting 60 checks back to these individual vendors and a lot of them have actually come to us and asked us to expedite payment.  The third component of this is how we end up having to bill the state and to see if there is something we can do there to expedite this process.  

Mr. Ross asked about GATRA’s present bank fees.  Do you pay for each transactions?  Mr. Gay stated that is something we are going to look at.  Whether we put a limit on bank processing or what that is going to be yet, we certainly plan to go to them and discuss with them what the savings could be to GATRA by reducing actual checks and using more electronic payments.  
Mr. Gay explained to the Committee that the Brokerage side is the largest portion of the invoices and we would like to be able to streamline it.  We are starting to see some stress here internally on the billing/accounting process.  We need to address it and I think we can address it without saying we need to hire more people to do it.  I think we need to streamline what we have first and that is the goal.
After reviewing the objective with Mr. Gay and having the articulation which he just gave to the Committee, it appears to be worded correctly.   The Committee needs to be comfortable with the wording when it is submitted to the Advisory Board.  Mr. Gay would need to be there to articulate and elaborate as he just did.  What you want is a simple objective point to come back to, to know if the objective has been met or not and the means by which the Administrator meets it is not what should be focused on.  Mr. Leitch expressed his concern over the electronic process and that you need to have someone overseeing it to make sure things are done correctly.  
Objective 2:  Mr. Gay stated that GATRA is responsible for the MBTA parking lot management, operation, lighting, plowing and collecting revenue.  It is about $300,000 a year in revenue right now which we collect at the Attleboro Train Station.  They are still using the $1 bill slot system.  GATRA uses Central Parking, a management company, to collect the parking fees and records the revenue.  They have asked us to look into automating and put in the electronic type system.  The goal of this objective will be to automate this system.  Mr. Gay explained that GATRA is in the process of evaluating different electronic systems and would like it to tie into the service which is available now to pay by cellphone monthly or by credit card.  The Committee asked how many parking spots are available.  Mr. Gay stated there were 864 spots right now.  The Attleboro train station is the only parking lot GATRA manages currently.  The goal would be for GATRA to go to the MBTA and take over other lots as well in the future.  We would like to create a stream of revenue which comes back in and we can use that revenue to make improvements.  We have begun talking with the MBTA to agree to do this, and hopefully, by this fall we can get it going.  The 5% net increase in revenue goal would come from being able to save on the management of the daily operation of the lot. 
Objective 3:  Mr. Gay explained that the Attleboro/Taunton system fixed route bus system has the automated fare boxes.  The goal and objective of this is to push the electronic fare collection system out to Wareham and Plymouth as well as Kingston, Duxbury and Marshfield areas so that everything which GATRA is doing on the fixed route side is now using the same technology.  On the demand response side, what we would like to do next year in the Attleboro/Taunton area is use a farebox system which would have an electronic monitoring box on the vans and minibuses so Seniors won’t have to carry cash and it would be more of a card system.  It will get us out of the cash business.  On the operation side, we would like to streamline all of the electronic reporting.   The goal would be a two part process.  The goals would be to reduce the amount of cash we handle throughout the system and the amount of cash the drivers handle.  The committee asked if Mr. Gay has ideas as to how to reach the second goal.  Mr. Gay stated they had looked at a couple of systems but there are some significant cost issues.  Here in the Taunton/Attleboro area it makes sense but as we get into the 2 and 3 vehicles operations then the cost per vehicle could be an issue.  He believes whatever we do, we want to try to streamline the whole process.  

Mr. Ross asked why the Attleboro Train Station is the only lot which GATRA manages.  Mr. Gay stated that we have been involved with the Mansfield Train Station but when we went to doing the paid parking, the Town wanted to do it so they took that over.  Mr. Ross asked who plows it now.  Mr. Gay stated that the Town of Mansfield does.  Keolis is responsible for clearing and sanding the platform which includes the stairs.  The same goes for Attleboro.  GATRA is not responsible for the boarding platforms or the stairs leading to the platforms.  Everything else GATRA is responsible for.  Mr. Ross asked what the MBTA gets from the revenue received from the parking lot.  Mr. Gay stated that after the net operating costs, GATRA receives 10% as a management fee and splits the rest of the revenue 50/50 with the MBTA.

Summary of What the Committee Would Like to Present to the Advisory Board:  Ms. Callahan summarized what the Committee would like to present.  The members would like to present to the Advisory Board recommendations for adjustment to base; the performance feedback and goal setting process; and the 3 objectives of the Administrator.
MOTION by Leland Ross to approve the presentation to the Advisory Board and the Administrator’s Objectives.
SECONDED by Linda Hayes and passed by the Committee.

MOTION by Linda Hayes to adjourn the meeting.

SECONDED by Joanne Moore and passed by the Committee.

Meeting was adjourned at 2:13 PM
